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Summary of Activities & Changes in Net Assets
For the fiscal year ending September 30, 2006.

Revenue			   Percentages

	 Membership 	 $	 2,359,950	 35%

	 Other Individual Contributions		  2,012,749	 30%

	 Grants & Contracts		  1,236,075	 18%

	 Meeting & Event Registration		  108,206	 2%

	 Corporate Sponsorships		  645,892	 9%

	 Royalties, Investment Income & Other		  402,411	 6%

	 Total Revenue	 $	  6,765,283	 100%

Expenses

	 Program

		  National Policy	 $	 607,793	 9%

		  Trail Project Assistance		  1,640,010	 26%

		  Regional Programs		  1,271,371	 20%

		  Public Information/Education		  1,015,981	 16%

		  Other Program Services		  448,637	 7%

	 Administration	  	 778,955	 12%

	 Fundraising		  636,933	 10%

	 Total Expenses	 $	 6,399,680	 100%

	 Changes in Net Assets from Operations	 $	 365,603

	 Investment Income (See note 1)	 $	 55,391

	 Total Changes in Net Assets	 $	 420,994

	 Net Assets, Beginning of Year	 $	 1,879,815

	 Net Assets, End of Year	 $	 2,300,809

NOTE 1: Investment Income represents realized and 
unrealized gains and losses on investment of restricted 
assets. Rails-to-Trails Conservancy is a nonprofit charitable 
organization as qualified under Section 501(c)(3) of the 
Internal Revenue Code.
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For more than 20 years, Rails-to-Trails Conservancy has been the leader  

of the rail-trail movement. In 2006—its 20th anniversary year—Rails-to-Trails  

Conservancy launched an initiative that will take both the organization and the 

future of rail-trails in an inspired new direction.

The concept is simple: more walking and biking + less driving = healthier people + 

a healthier planet. And at the core of this energy equation are rail-trails.

Rail-trails already link history, land preservation, recreation, communities and 

more. Rails-to-Trails Conservancy knows that promoting and supporting rail-trails  

as connections to larger transportation systems will simultaneously and positively 

impact global climate change and the national obesity crisis.

One physical step at a time; one transportation choice at a time—Rails-to-Trails 

Conservancy is helping build healthier places for healthier people.

The mission of Rails-to-Trails Conservancy  
is to create a nationwide network of trails from  

former rail lines and connecting corridors  
to build healthier places for healthier people.



trail policy
In July, Rails-to-Trails Conservancy convened representatives from partner organizations 

around the country to develop a plan for increased federal funding for non-motorized 

transportation through the anticipated reauthorization of the federal transportation 

legislation in 2010. These groups will become frontline advocates for Rails-to-Trails 

Conservancy’s 2010 Campaign for Active Transportation, seeking federal funds to 

make trails, walking and biking mainstream transportation options in communities 

across the country.

The catalyst for this work was the Nonmotorized Transportation Pilot Program 

(NTPP), for which Rails-to-Trails Conservancy was the lead advocate. This innovative 

program provides $100 million of federal money to four pilot communities to increase 

biking and walking in everyday transportation.

In 2006 Rails-to-Trails Conservancy received funding from the Federal High-

way Administration (FHWA) to conduct a new communications program for these 

communities to share best practices and strategies, facilitate tracking of progress, and 

broadcast their accomplishments to other communities and decision makers. FHWA 

also renewed its support for Rails-to-Trails Conservancy’s National Transportation 

Enhancements Clearinghouse (NTEC). NTEC’s work included producing a detailed 

analysis of spending trends for transportation enhancements and an updated version of 

Enhancing America’s Communities, highlighting the best transportation enhancements 

projects from around the country.

trail protection
Rails-to-Trails Conservancy testified in defense of the 1983 Rails to Trails Act at  

a Congressional hearing in July. At issue was the integrity of the railbanking law  

authorizing the federal government to preserve unused railroad corridor through use  

as trails. The bill could also open the rail-trail program to amendments that would  

undercut the program. Rails-to-Trails Conservancy identified a solution that would  

enable Congress to ensure that the landowners’ appeal would be carefully considered  

by the courts, while protecting the railbanking statute from unnecessary changes.  

Rails-to-Trails Conservancy issued an alert to Missouri members asking them to  

contact their member of Congress in support of the organization’s position.

2006 in Review

building the movement. Rails-to-Trails Conservancy is helping build healthier 

places for healthier people through its work on key initiatives and programs including  

advocating for active transportation (trails, biking and walking in everyday-life), protecting 

trail-friendly federal legislation, and creating trail and transportation partnerships.



trail building
Promoting the field work of the national, and regional and state offices, Rails-to-Trails 

Conservancy established a “Portfolio of Projects” highlighting 25 in-progress or recently 

completed projects for which it has provided significant in-depth technical assistance 

and planning services. Information about many of these projects is available online. An 

example of such work is the Milwaukee Road corridor in Idaho and Montana. Rails-

to-Trails Conservancy has facilitated work on each end of the Route of the Hiawatha 

including opening 30 new miles, moving one step closer to the goal of connecting the 

trail to the neighboring 80-mile John Wayne Pioneer Trail.

trail partnerships
Rails-to-Trails Conservancy staff members took on leadership roles with several key 

partners like the National Transportation Enhancements Coalition, American Trails, 

and America Bikes. Rails-to-Trails Conservancy also grew partnerships with several 

corporations in 2006, solidifying a relationship with Kaiser Permanente and their 

“Healthy Eating/Active Living” project. Community outreach to increase awareness 

and use of the Metropolitan Branch, a rail-with-trail running from Washington, D.C., 

to Silver Spring, Md., was the first step in this multi-year program. A regranting pro-

gram was established with Coca-Cola North America to make state-to-state rail-trail 

connections possible for Alabama and Georgia, Connecticut and Massachusetts, and 

Indiana and Ohio. Smaller community-building gifts were awarded to 14 trail and trail 

management groups, and the Dasani Blue Bikes program—begun in partnership with 

Rails-to-Trails Conservancy in 2005—continued to place free bikes and bike facilities 

in five communities.

trail awareness
Rails-to-Trails Conservancy produced two large-scale bicycle rides, hosted by our 

regional offices. The Pennsylvania Greenway Sojourn and Midwest Express promoted 

rail-trails and future rail-trail connections to the more than 450 riders from across the 

country who participated in the events.

During the course of the year, Rails-to-Trails Conservancy collected GPS informa-

tion for more than 100 rail-trails in 12 states within the Southeast and Mid-Atlantic 

regions for its new series of guidebooks. Rail-Trails: Southeast was ready for print by the 

end of 2006. This work is also driving an organization-wide mapping initiative that will 

collect trail coordinates and render them online for free public use in 2008.

To update the look and feel of Rails-to-Trails Conservancy, the organization 

underwent a major rebranding effort including redesigning its logo, color palette, Web 

site, magazine and other promotional materials. A four-minute organizational video 

was also produced. Highlighting some of the country’s greatest rail-trails and telling 

the rail-trail story through trail-user interviews, this video documents Rails-to-Trails 

Conservancy’s rich history while framing its inspiring future.



Grants and Contributions 
$100,000+
The Coca-Cola Company of North America
The William Penn Foundation
Surdna Foundation, Inc.
Tawani Foundation

Grants and Contributions 
$25,000 – $99,999
American Express Company
Dasani
F. M. Kirby Foundation, Inc.
Riverbranch Foundation
Lawrence & Lillian Solomon Fund, Inc.
The Wyss Foundation

Grants and Contributions 
$5,000 – $24,999
East Bay Community Foundation
The George Gund Foundation
The Kettering Family Foundation
Richard E. and Nancy P. Marriott Foundation, Inc.
Pottstown Area Health & Wellness Foundation
Rockwell Foundation

Grants and Contributions 
$1,000 – $4,999
American Conservation Association, Inc.
Burlington Northern Santa Fe Foundation
Dick’s Sporting Goods
Heller Ehrman & Associates
Roy A. Hunt Foundation
Liberty Bell Motorsports Park
PPL Utilities
Pottstown Memorial Medical Center
Smartwool, Inc.
Sovereign Bank

*member for 10–14 years
**member for 15 or more years

Donors $50,000 – $100,000
Helen and Peter Bing**
Duncan Haas, Ph.D.**

Donors $25,000 – $49,999
Anonymous
The Bobolink Foundation**
Mr. and Mrs. Richard D. Housh
The Kongsgaard-Goldman Foundation*
Mr. and Mrs. Robert D. McNeil

Donors $10,000 – $24,999
Dick and Lisa Cashin
Kindy French**
The Hoenigman Family Foundation*
Pat Jones**
Charlie Marshall*
Tashia and John Morgridge**
Mr. and Mrs. Martin Sedluk*
Shirley and Ralph Shapiro**

Donors $5,000 – $9,999
Anonymous**
Richard W. Angle, Jr.*
Mr. and Mrs. Frederick Doppelt
Mr. and Mrs. Lawrence Doppelt
Daniel Gold
Meriwether Family Fund**
Analeyah North
David H. Raymond*
Rebecca R. Riley

Mr. Binkley Shorts
Barbara K. and Cyrus B. Sweet III**

Donors $2,500 – $4,999
Anonymous (2)**
Barry and Edith Bingham**
Peter H. Blitzer and Eleanor Crawford 

Blitzer**
Alletta Bredin-Bell**
Mr. and Mrs. Stephen C. Dalton**
John L. Ellicott**
Jennie E. Gerard*
Jim and Mary Hagen**
HRH Foundation
E.P. Johnson
William and Lois Lydens*
Beverly McCoid
Sally Olds**
Tim Remington**
Mary Mowbray and Roland Schroeder*
Elizabeth B. Searle*
Judith L. Teller and David N. Kaye*
Don and Dorothy Zito**

Donors $1,000 – $2,499
Anonymous (3)**
Anonymous
Gregorini and Associates, Inc.**
Mr. Richard A. Allen*
James D. Allen*
James K. Anderson**
William B. Avery*
Joe L. Barrow

Alexander Bernhard and Myra Mayman**
Linda Cabot Black Fund at  

The Boston Foundation**
Rick Braun*
Mr. Ross Brownson
Dinah Buechner-Vischer
Dr. and Mrs. Robert C. Buxbaum*
Robert M. Campbell, Jr.*
Anonymous**
William Cogsdale
Matt Cohen and Kim Kemp**
Mr. and Mrs. Ronald Collins
Mr. and Mrs. Matthew Colonell
Dr. Lily C. Conrad and Mr. Jerry L. Siegel**
Mrs. Patricia K. Cullmer
M. Virginia Daly**
Mimi Davisson**
The Charels Delmar Foundation
Mr. and Mrs. Michael A. Diana*
Richard Dillon
Rev. James K. Donnell**
Jeffrey L. and Ileen Doppelt*
Mr. and Mrs. James R. Drotleff**
Lawrence J. Dubow**
Mr. Andrew Dumke
Mr. and Mrs. Cullen M. Dwyer*
Christopher Dziubek
Walter L. Earley**
John Eckenrode
Julie Edsforth and Jabe Blumenthal**
Lori Lincoln Efroymson**
Margo and Eric Egan*
Mr. John J Ehlenbach

Joseph Emerson and Ann Brayfield*
Vicki Engard
Lawrence W. Evans*
Kenneth Fier
Dr. and Mrs.Jeffrey S. Fischgrund
Ms. Charlotte M. Forsythe**
Mr. and Mrs. Karl M. Friedman
Douglas Friend
Mr. and Mrs. James P. Fugere
Christopher Gould**
Michael Grandcolas*
Mrs. Alton B. Grimes**
Gertrude Guzowski
Susan Hall*
Mr. David Hall*
Elisabeth Harper
Mary Henrickson and Stephen Flagg**
Leslie Hill**
Drs. Roger and Susan Horn**
Hough Family Foundation
Mr. and Mrs. John B. Howe*
Mr. Samuel Huber
Kenneth J. Hunter**
David Ingemie**
Ralph Johnson
Edward Juda
Robert E. Kempf *
James C. Kennedy*
Mr. and Mrs. William C. King*
Kinkle Family Trust*
Douglas M. Kinney*
Paula Knickerbocker**
Nadean Kruse

Donors

Foundations/Corporate Supporters for Fiscal Year 2006



Roger Lark*
The Laskin Charitable Foundation*
Keith Laughlin and Juliet Zucker
Sue B. Lipsman*
Sanford and Gail Lipstein*
Patrick Mantyh*
George and Christy Martin**
Mr. Louis Mascaro
Mr. and Mrs. Arthur F. McMurdie**
Dr. Patricia M. McShane
Glenn P. McWilliams
Arlene Meier*
James Mitchell*
Christopher J. Owens
Carla Pivcevich
Cliff and Sandy Retzlaff
Mrs. Colette Riethmiller**
Philip M. Rizzi**
Marybeth Robb
Richard Rogers**
Kathleen Rooney and James Hennessey
Thomas Rosato*
Nancy Russell*
Miklos and Roxann Salgo*
David and Becki Sawyer*
Tonya Scarborough
John Q. Schisler and Virginia M.  

Hackenberg*
John and Barbara Schubert**
Meredith and Oliver Seikel**
Elizabeth E. Sengupta*
Betsy and Paul Shewmon**
The SGK Foundation in memory of  

Susan G. Keohane
Dr. and Mrs. Shogan
Sandra L. Simmons
Mr. and Mrs. Michael C. Sinclair*
Alexander C. and Tillie S. Speyer  

Foundation**
Maria Staaf and  William P. Jones*
Mr. and Mrs. Edmund A. Stanley**
Dr. Tom Stoa**
James V. Sullivan and Susan W. Sullivan**
John and Janet Swanson*
Jerry Tone and Martha Wyckoff
Neil J. Van Sloun
Richard and Susan Walther
Mr. and Mrs. Charles E. Webster**
White Clay Bicycle Club
Nancy Zurbuch Wilson**
John Wilson and Beth McMartin
Mr. and Mrs. Stephan K. Woodman**
Gordon M. Younger**
Carol J. Ziel and Donald D. Kautz*
Leland D. Zulch

Donors $500 – $999
Jeffrey A. Abrams
Mr. Heman P. Adams**
Betsy A. Adams
Ms. Ellen Adelman
Wayne F. Adgate**
Jay Kennedy Alexander
Thomas E. Anderson and Gretchen 

Mosher Anderson*
General I. M. Anonymous
Mr. Joseph Aquilante
Virginia M. Arter**
Mr. Eugene F. Barth*
David B. Black
John R. Blaser**

Mr. David L. Blittersdorf
Ms. Judith Bragg
Joel Bruggen
Kurt A. Buchwald
Carol Buckley
Robert A. and Susie Buettner Legacy  

Endowment*
Mr. Alan Cannon
Mr. David Cassidy
Edsal H. Chappelle
David Cooley
Walter Davis II and Elizabeth Haartz*
Bruce C. and Lynn B. Dayton*
David Dayton
Mr. and Mrs. Michael Del Balso
Virginia DeLima*
Hilary Dick
John W. Dohner
Deborah Drysdale*
Mr. Thomas Duffett
Thomas J. Durling*
Richard England*
Conrad Fernandes
Charles Figgins
David Fisher
Twilight Freedman
Richard Freedman**
Richard and Joy Garland**
Jennifer Garst*
Mr. and Mrs. Baron Gemmer
Mr. and Mrs. Jonathan P. Gottsegen
Judith H. Greene**
Mr. Gregory J. Haack
John Halloran
Ms. Ella Herz*
Harrisburg Natrual History Society
Kathy Hibshman and Barry Schechter**
Mr. George Higgs
Dr. Carol L. Horner**
Benj C. Humphrey
Kathleen Irwin
Johanna Janssen
David Jones**
Kenneth J. King*
Donald J. King**
Nancy Kracht
Ms. Kate Kraft, Ph.D.
David A. Litwack and Mary A. Lambert
Thomas Landes*
Dr. Jim Langland*
Ms. Deborah Lathen
Mr. James Lawrence**
Gary Levine
Anonymous**
Elizabeth Maher
Mr. Bruce Martin**
Charles J. McGinley*
Carol T. McKee
Margaret Allen McLellan**
Terry Miller*
George F. and Carylann Mucha
Mr. Mark Mumm
Mr. Peter K. Nelson**
Mr. Tim D. Noel
Mr. Michael M. Page
Geoffrey L. Patton*
Sarah Pruett
Marc Reider
Mr. Randall S. Remahl**
Stephen Rhoades
Michael C. Rich*

Lee Rigney
Mr. and Mrs. Clark K. Robson
Dr. and Mrs. Bruce Rodenberger*
Mr. Dan L. Rogalla*
John C. Rowlingson*
Jackie Russell and Jane Miller*
Patricia Sanborn
Mr. H. David Scarbro*
Barbara Schwaderer
Tadd and Nancy Seitz*
Frank Seldin and Gio Montanari*
Mary M. Shaw and Roy R. Weil**
Greg Shaw
Stuart Small
William Smith
Ms. Janet Snell-Kelly
ZNT Stevens Charitable Trust*
W. J. Straughen**
Mr. and Mrs. Mark A. Szymanski
Kevin T. Tompkins*
Greystone Foundation*
Randal Von Seggern*
Shirley and Robert Waggoner**
John Watkins
The Weaver Family Foundation**
Karin Weisburgh
Mr. and Mrs. Timothy P. Whalen
Kendall W. Wilson
Ms. Anne Winkes
Jeffrey W. Wright*

Bequests
Bequests were received from the estates 
of the following individuals:

Kathryn R. Lewis
Mr. Walter Southwick
Ms. Margaret Tregillus

In-Kind Gifts or Services  
of $500 or More
Mr. Richard W. Angle
Mr. Joe L. Barrow
Sen. Chris Beutler
Flowers, Davis, Derryberry and Van Cleef, 

LLP
Holland and Hart
Kirkpatrick, Lockhart, Nicholson and 

Graham
Joe McGuigan
Charlie Marshall
Mr. Heath J. Meriwether
Jennie E. Gerard
Ms. Kate Kraft, Ph.D.
Charles H Montange
Pocono Whitewater
Pottstown Area Health and Wellness 

Foundation
James Wamsley III
Charles Waterman III
W.L Gore and Associates
Zuckert, Scoutt and Rasenberger, LLP

Heritage Circle
The Heritage Circle recognizes members 
who have expressed their intent to make 
a bequest or other planned gift to RTC.

Anonymous (6)
Billie J. Abshire*
Linda and Richard Averett*
Helen Bartlett*
Lawton C. Bates

Guy L. Baxman
Allan Belden*
Ellen Burmester
David Burwell**
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas R. Coye*
The Sylvester-Craig Family Trust
Patricia and John Crescitelli
Maggie Freespirit
Jennie E. Gerard
Miss Carol Giacomucci
Jeffrey H. Giddings and Alice F. Filemyr*
Bernice Goldstein
Maureen B. Heffernan
Karen Jo Howell**
Clarice Hunter
James A. Jaffee**
Steven M. Kofflin**
Sara and Doug Laird
Russell V. Lee
Ken Levine
Agnes Lupini*
Robert G. Manbeck*
Barbara and Nick Matlaga**
Esther and Debbie McPherson*
Barbara Moss
George F. and Carylann Mucha
James F. Murley**
Darlene R. Palmer*
Charles Pekow**
Daniel R. Peterson
Roger R. Roehr*
William Seefert*
Meredith and Oliver Seikel**
 Dorothy Sochon**
Steven P. Sparks**
Marcia L. Taylor
Margaret L. Vannoy
Mark Wolf-Armstrong

Matching Gifts of $500  
or More
Adobe Systems, Inc.
AES Seawest, Inc.
American Express Foundation
Amgen
The Boeing Company
Edyth Bush Charitable Foundation
Genesee and Wyoming, Inc.
International Business Machines Company 

(IBM)
John D and Catherine MacArthur  

Foundation
Merril Lynch
Microsoft Corporation
Pfizer Foundation Matching Gifts Program
RealNetworks Foundation
Robert Wood Johnson Foundation
T. Rowe Price
Tyco
United Technologies
Verizon Foundation

Workplace Giving
$398,741 was donated in 2006 to RTC 
through Earth Share and other workplace 
giving campaigns.



Heath J. Meriwether, (Chair)
New York, N.Y.

Richard Angle, Jr., (At-Large)
Angle Associates
Guilford, Conn.

Joe Louis Barrow, Jr., (Vice-Chair)
The First Tee
Jacksonville, Fla.

James Bellas
Turning Point Associates
Falls Church, Va.

Jennie E. Gerard, (At-Large)
Oakland, Calif.

Peter Goldman
Washington Forest Law Center
Seattle, Wash.

David Ingemie, (Treasurer)
SnowSports Industries America
McLean, Va.

Katherine Kraft, Ph.D.
Princeton, N.J.

Deborah Lathen
Washington, D.C.

Charles N. Marshall
Genesee & Wyoming Inc.
Pottstown, Pa.

Tom Murphy
Urban Land Institute
Washington, D.C.

Rebecca Riley, (Vice-Chair)
Bronxville, N.Y.

Dr. Stephen Thomas
University of Pittsburgh
Pittsburgh, Pa.

Guy Williams
G.O. Williams & Associates
Ypsilanti, Mich.

Board of Directors
Reflects board members and their affiliations at the end of FY06.

Northeast Regional Office
2133 Market Street, Suite 222 
Camp Hill, PA  17011
tel	 717.238.1717
fax	 717.238.7566

Midwest Regional Office
30 Liberty Street 
Canal Winchester, OH  43110
tel	 614.837.6782
fax	 614.837.6783

Western Regional Office
26 O’Farrell Street, Suite 400 
San Francisco, CA  94108
tel	 415.397.2220
fax	 415.397.2228

Florida Field Office
2623 Blair Stone Road 
Tallahassee, FL  32301
tel	 850.942.2379
fax	 850.942.2379

Rails-to-Trails Conservancy
National Headquarters
1100 17th Street, NW, 10th Floor
Washington, DC  20036

www.railstotrails.org


